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(ii) Those costs are borne by the 
party against which CMS seeks to re-
cover. 

(2) Special rule. If CMS must file suit 
because the party that received pay-
ment opposes CMS’s recovery, the re-
covery amount is as set forth in para-
graph (e) of this section. 

(b) Recovery against the third party 
payer. If CMS seeks recovery from the 
third party payer, in accordance with 
§ 411.24(i), the recovery amount will be 
no greater than the amount deter-
mined under paragraph (c) or (d) or (e) 
of this section. 

(c) Medicare payments are less than the 
judgment or settlement amount. If Medi-
care payments are less than the judg-
ment or settlement amount, the recov-
ery is computed as follows: 

(1) Determine the ratio of the pro-
curement costs to the total judgment 
or settlement payment. 

(2) Apply the ratio to the Medicare 
payment. The product is the Medicare 
share of procurement costs. 

(3) Subtract the Medicare share of 
procurement costs from the Medicare 
payments. The remainder is the Medi-
care recovery amount. 

(d) Medicare payments equal or exceed 
the judgment or settlement amount. If 
Medicare payments equal or exceed the 
judgment or settlement amount, the 
recovery amount is the total judgment 
or settlement payment minus the total 
procurement costs. 

(e) CMS incurs procurement costs be-
cause of opposition to its recovery. If 
CMS must bring suit against the party 
that received payment because that 
party opposes CMS’s recovery, the re-
covery amount is the lower of the fol-
lowing: 

(1) Medicare payment. 
(2) The total judgment or settlement 

amount, minus the party’s total pro-
curement cost.

Subpart C—Limitations on Medi-
care Payment for Services 
Covered Under Workers’ 
Compensation

§ 411.40 General provisions. 
(a) Definition. ‘‘Workers’ compensation 

plan of the United States’’ includes the 
workers’ compensation plans of the 50 
States, the District of Columbia, Amer-

ican Samoa, Guam, Puerto Rico, and 
the Virgin Islands, as well as the sys-
tems provided under the Federal Em-
ployees’ Compensation Act and the 
Longshoremen’s and Harbor Workers’ 
Compensation Act. 

(b) Limitations on Medicare payment. 
(1) Medicare does not pay for any serv-
ices for which— 

(i) Payment has been made, or can 
reasonably be expected to be made 
promptly under a workers’ compensa-
tion law or plan of the United States or 
a state; or 

(ii) Payment could be made under the 
Federal Black Lung Program, but is 
precluded solely because the provider 
of the services has failed to secure, 
from the Department of Labor, a pro-
vider number to include in the claim. 

(2) If the payment for a service may 
not be made under workers’ compensa-
tion because the service is furnished by 
a source not authorized to provide that 
service under the particular workers’ 
compensation program, Medicare pays 
for the service if it is a covered service. 

(3) Medicare makes secondary pay-
ments in accordance with § 411.32 and 
§ 411.33.

§ 411.43 Beneficiary’s responsibility 
with respect to workers’ compensa-
tion. 

(a) The beneficiary is responsible for 
taking whatever action is necessary to 
obtain any payment that can reason-
ably be expected under workers’ com-
pensation. 

(b) Except as specified in § 411.45(a), 
Medicare does not pay until the bene-
ficiary has exhausted his or her rem-
edies under workers’ compensation. 

(c) Except as specified in § 411.45(b), 
Medicare does not pay for services that 
would have been covered under work-
ers’ compensation if the beneficiary 
had filed a proper claim. 

(d) However, if a claim is denied for 
reasons other than not being a proper 
claim, Medicare pays for the services if 
they are covered under Medicare.

§ 411.45 Basis for conditional Medicare 
payment in workers’ compensation 
cases. 

A conditional Medicare payment may 
be made under either of the following 
circumstances: 
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